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Chapter 1 
I heard a shrill scream that rattled around 
my head relentlessly. It was the fifth time 
it had happened this week. Each time at 
exactly 12:03 a.m. I bolted upright. Ever 
since my dad had died in Afghanistan, me and 
my sister, Violet, had both been having 
horrible dreams each night about him being 
killed. Since my father’s death, an interest 
had sparked in me. An interest in mysteries. 
After this particular dream, I was panting 
and out of breath. My throat was sore, so I 
decided to get up and grab myself a glass of 
water.  

Our apartment was cramped and messy with pots 
and pans everywhere and books just thrown on 
the kitchen table. The moon was full, and a 
thick fog covered the dirty streets of 
London, though it was raining quite heavily. 
I was alone in my small apartment tonight. My 
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sister, Violet, told me that she was going 
out, though she didn’t bother saying where. I 
reckoned she was out meeting boys. She did 
that a lot.  

The room seemed hot and stuffy, so I opened 
the window for some ventilation. That’s when 
I saw it. As I heard a shrill scream from the 
apartment above, dark red blood started 
trickling down the window. My intentions of 
getting away from murder and having a break 
had failed. I couldn’t hide from murder. I 
heard hurried footsteps running down the 
staircase and another cry rattled through my 
tired head. Two murders? I rushed to my door, 
opened it, and dashed to the scene of the 
crime. The apartment above’s door was locked 
from the inside. I had to bash the door down. 
There, strewn across the concrete floor was a 
dead Ollie Davis. I don’t know much about 
guns, but I could see by the size of the 
bullet that he was shot by a pocket pistol. 
Now to investigate the second scream. I ran 
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down the stairs and came across someone 
pacing up and down muttering to himself. I 
recognised him instantly. It was Dr Edward 
Nickle. I admit it. I can’t say I’m very fond 
of him but regardless, I greeted him and then 
pushed past this Doctor for I had a more 
serious matter to attend to: the potential 
second murder. Things were getting out of 
hand. If I was going to find the killer 
before anyone else succumbed, I would have to 
isolate everybody in their own flat and 
interview them individually.  
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Chapter 2 
Mr Barker, the freeholder, lived in a little 
bungalow not too far from our building. As 
soon as it turned daytime, I put on my thick 
leather jacket and boots. Violet returned at 
about 3 in the morning. I considered bringing 
her with me, but I thought it would be much 
wiser if she got the rest she needed. I set 
off alone.  

It was a crisp morning, but the sun was 
shining. It was only a five-minute walk to 
the bungalow. When I got there, I was greeted 
by two purring cats. One was ginger and the 
other was white. Mr Barker invited me in. I 
sat down and started to explain to him about 
the murders and why we needed to instigate a 
lockdown for my further investigations. He 
happily agreed and committed to my proposal.  

After a breakfast of sausages cooked for 
thirty minutes at 170°F and two eggs, cooked 
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for eight minutes at 144°F at my favourite 
cafe, I hastily got back to work. As I 
approached the block of flats, it was 
evident that word of the death of Mr Ollie 
Davis had spread. Everybody was standing 
outside the building, giving suspicious 
glances. And Mrs Bark, the elderly communal 
cleaner, rushed up to me and told me in a 
horrified tone, that there had been another 
gun shot. I could have guessed, judging by 
her paranoid state, that the gun shot was a 
car backfiring even if the car hadn’t just 
driven past.  

As soon as I got back into the flat, I 
launched straight into my interviews. I sent 
all the residents a letter telling them what 
time to come to my apartment and what to 
expect. I knew that they didn’t have 
anything to do because they were locked in 
their own rooms. At first it seemed a bit 
harsh but how was I to know that everybody 
was safe? First to my flat was Mr Briggs. He 
was a slim, tall man with a neatly shaven 
moustache. He was 
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Ollie Davis’s stepbrother. He said that they 
didn’t have a good relationship and that 
there was no motive to kill him as he was not 
in his will and would not receive any money. 
I let him go but my suspicions were risen. 
There was something about him I just didn’t 
like. 

Next on my interview list was Dr Edward 
Nickle. He had a small mat of symmetrical, 
dark hair with skinny sideburns. He strode in 
and without my consent, walked right over to 
my kitchen counter and began rummaging 
through my cupboards as if he was looking for 
something. He pulled out a glass, went over 
to the tap and made himself a drink before 
even talking to me. He then, rather rudely, 
sat himself in my armchair. I was left to sit 
on a little padded stool, but it was 
comfortable enough. Every time I asked him a 
question, he shuddered in anger. He didn’t 
like being asked anything. I inquired what he 
knew, how he knew it, and who was killed. 
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But, when I asked where the killer was, he 
hastily got up and grabbed me by the scruff 
of my neck, his angry face close to mine. He 
bellowed in a deep voice, “You ask so many 
questions. Ever since I got here, question, 
question, question. When can I get a break? 
At first, I thought Ollie Davis was killed by 
the devil, that this block of flats was 
possessed by the devil, but now, no, now I 
think you’re the devil, you claim to…”  

He then fell down in front of me. As I leaned 
over, I saw a look of pure terror in his 
eyes, though he still had that angry redness 
in his cheeks. His face slumped away from me. 
It was a horrible sight and one I was sure I 
would never forget. That was also the first 
time I witnessed someone die like that. I 
quickly called the police and the ambulance. 
They arrived in a hurry and hastily took Dr 
Nickle to hospital. He’d suffered a massive 
heart attack. There was nothing that anyone 
could have done. I had to get my quivering 



8 

body together now, for my third interviewee 
would be here soon. 
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Chapter 3 
Next to be interviewed was Toby Backs. He was 
a plump man with red, rosy cheeks and a wide 
smile. He wore a suit and was very pleasant 
to be around. He owned an Italian restaurant 
in the next block. He entered and I ushered 
him to sit in a chair facing the blazing 
fireplace. He said that he didn’t hear the 
scream because he was out for a walk. He told 
me that the moon was shining that night. He 
didn’t even know anyone had been murdered 
until his housekeeper, Jane, told him. I made 
a note of this so that I could go back to it 
later. There was something about this that 
felt vital to solving the case.  

I decided to go and pay the corpse of Ollie 
Davis a little visit. The door was locked 
when I arrived. Somebody had been in since I 
was last there. I faced the door, ready to 
bash it down, took a deep breath and ran with 
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all my force towards it. Surprisingly, it 
gave way easily. The body was gone! There was 
an open window to the west of the room. To 
the right of the room was a small wooden 
desk. It was thick with dust and covered in 
old work paper. After all, he was a 
businessman. At the bottom was a locked 
drawer. It had a very cheap lock on it and 
broke easily. As soon as I opened it, a 
tsunami of old letters came flooding out. My 
feet were submerged in an ocean of envelopes. 
I picked one up. It said, ‘By dawn your blood 
will run cold’. It was dated back to nearly a 
week ago. Ollie must have been getting 
threats for a long while. I knew the ‘how’ 
and ‘when’, both bits of important 
information. What I still didn’t know was the 
‘who’ or the ‘why’.  
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Chapter 4 
I decided to speak to the gardener, Ralph 
Hitcher. He was very old. He was an ex-army 
officer and knew much about the outdoors. He 
had only one leg since the other one had been 
amputated. He was a lonely man with no wife, 
family or friends. He once had a wife and a 
small child when he was 30 but his wife died 
in the war effort and his son ran away. When 
I asked him how he knew about the murders, he 
looked at me blankly and replied that he 
didn’t even know someone had been killed. He 
pointed to a rickety old shed in the corner 
of the garden. He said that he had been 
isolated there the whole time.  

Earlier in the day, Violet had gone out for 
lunch. When I entered back into my flat, she 
was there, lying on her bed, crying. Violet 
refused to tell me what was wrong. The sun 
was already setting but I was satisfied with 
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what I had accomplished so far. Before I went 
to bed, I noticed that my clock was missing. 
I couldn’t sleep without my clock. It was a 
gift that my father had given me. No one 
would steal it since it was not expensive but 
it was special to me. It was the only thing 
that reminded me of him. As I was rummaging 
around all of our messy drawers, I came 
across one that I didn’t know we had. I 
opened it. As soon as I did so, another 
tsunami of old letters came flooding out. My 
feet were submerged in an ocean of envelopes. 
Déjà vu? I picked one up. It said, ‘By dawn 
your blood will run cold’. It was the same 
threat that I had discovered in Mr. Davis’s 
apartment. Recently, Violet had been acting 
strangely. Was it because she had been 
getting threats like Ollie Davis had? A 
thought struck me. What if, like Ollie, her 
blood would run cold by dawn. Who would kill 
her? How would she die? Thousands of 
questions flooded my brain. I’d lost my 
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father. I couldn’t lose my sister too. She 
had done so much for me. I had to make a 
plan. 
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Chapter 5 
I didn’t tell Violet that I had found any 
letters. I stayed awake all night, for if I 
fell asleep, I feared, I would never wake up. 

I waited for hours, perfectly still, not 
moving, not daring to breathe. Never in my 
life had I been scared. It seemed so… 
unprofessional. Then, through the darkness, I 
heard noises from Violet’s room. Someone was 
in there, rummaging about. It was the killer. 
In my sister’s room. The killer was in my 
sister’s room!  

The vivid thought of Violet, laying on the 
floor, dead, just like Ollie, gave me the 
energy to get up out of bed and rush to her 
room. I slipped my head round the door. Only 
she was in there. And she was alone. She had 
changed out of her nightgown and was wearing 
a suit. It looked like she was going 
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somewhere. I decided not to interfere but to 
follow her. 
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Chapter 6 
Violet approached the wooden door of our 
apartment, looked around anxiously, and 
slipped out. I continued my pursuit. The dark 
hallways were lit by the moonlight and all of 
the room numbers looked rather imposing in 
the night. I quietly crept along the dusty 
hallways, keeping Violet in my sight. She 
came to a wide door that I had not seen 
before. She opened it, scanned the area, and 
slipped through silently. She then locked the 
door. This had happened before, I thought. 
She was going out to meet another boy. This 
was all for nothing. I would never get closer 
to solving this confusing case.  

Just then, I heard quiet talking. It was a 
man’s voice. An angry man’s voice with an 
American accent. Then I heard a hard punch. 
Alarmed, I pressed my eye up to the keyhole. 
What I saw almost made me pass out. I heard 
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another cry. I was in so much shock that I 
could not move. Violet was getting beaten by 
this wealthy looking man. My darling sister 
was on the floor, almost dead. I steadied 
myself, took a few paces back and knocked the 
door down. The man stopped. The man stared. 
He could not believe his eyes. Violet rose to 
her feet and limped over behind me in pain. 

I demanded he tell me his name. It was Jacob 
Coll. This was the key that I had been 
searching for to solve this case. I took 
Violet, who was shaking uncontrollably, 
secured Mr Coll in his apartment and ran back 
to my flat. I handed Violet a glass of water, 
reached into my bookcase and retrieved an 
old, tattered journal. Inside, was a list of 
day trips in America, waterfalls in America 
and criminals in America. I flipped straight 
to page forty-three. I was met with a 
towering list of crooks from the United 
States. Directly at the top, it read, Jacob 
Coll: Most dangerous criminal in USA. Owns a 
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gang named the Conjants. Knowing this, I 
hurried back to room 223 and was faced with 
an incredibly angry man trying to bash the 
wooden door down. I unbolted it and rushed 
in. Immediately, the man stopped his fit of 
anger. As soon as he saw me, he charged in my 
direction, his face glowing red. When he was 
just an arm’s length away from me, Violet 
darted over, brandishing a thick rolling pin 
and knocked Jacob out completely. He fell 
beside me. I decided I was to do one more 
interview. 
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Chapter 7 
While he was unconscious, Violet and I hauled 
him into our apartment by his tattooed 
infested legs. Once he woke up from his 
awkward state, he acknowledged that he had 
lost. He sat up. I explained why he was there 
and that he was to answer all my questions 
truthfully. Immediately after my first 
question, which was who got murdered, his 
calm and collected attitude transformed into 
a quivering state of distress. He started 
shaking and his guilty eyes flinched in 
worry. He started sweating. He wiped his 
thick brow. He failed to answer my query and 
just sat there in fear. As I decided to ask 
him who he thought the killer was, his lip 
trembled and he blurted out in a hurry, “It 
w-w-as V-V-Violet. She d-d-id it.” This was 
certainly not the news I was expecting. How 
did Jacob know that? What part did he play? 
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Was it Violet who killed Ollie Davis? I had 
many questions, so I sat my sister down next 
to the quivering wreck that was Mr Coll so I 
could get her reply.  

First, I asked her what Jacob meant. She 
answered by informing me that there was a 
secret gang in America called the Conjants. 
They were an illegal group who operated 
underneath the American government. They sold 
drugs to the poor and made a living out of 
it. Jacob looked like he was going to faint 
with worry. In this gang, she told me, were 
Jacob Coll, Ollie Davis, and Rebecca Lee, who 
was another of the criminals from my American 
Journal. Violet also said that there were 
some other names involved that were not much 
use to me so she said that she had left them 
out.  

Violet visited America when she was only 
twenty-eight. She was gone for about a year 
while I was studying the case of the 
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vanishing bulldog. She had gotten back 
approximately a week ago. Violet told me that 
during her time spent in America, she had 
become relatively poor, with only enough 
money to buy food. The only way to raise 
enough money to rent a small, budget hotel 
room would be to join the Conjants. She had 
heard of them through a conversation on the 
street. She told me that she had found it 
hard to find or even join the gang but after 
a week, she proved herself worthy. 
Apparently, she was with them for about seven 
months before Ollie Davis decided to choose 
the right way to live his life and left for 
England. I must say, I was listening closely 
for this was a remarkably interesting story.  
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Chapter 8 
I gestured for her to carry on as she had 
stopped to take a sip of her water that had 
been sitting in front of her for quite a 
while by that point. She continued and told 
me that he had provided no signs that he 
would go. Jacob did not like this sudden 
disappearance. He liked Ollie and thought of 
him as one of the most loyal. Mr Davis had 
made him look a fool. He decided to hunt him 
down. Since she knew that I was in England, 
she decided to come as well. Violet began to 
cry. She said that she thought Jacob would 
just order him to come back but he obviously 
had other ideas in mind. She told me all this 
news in an extremely solemn voice. I could 
see the guilt in her eyes and the sadness in 
her expression. She said that she was sorry 
and that she only did it for the money. She 
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rather liked Ollie Davis anyway. She had 
intended no harm to come to him.  

She informed me that they had organised to 
meet at the Holton inn. They saw each other 
on the Tuesday before the murder. She was 
punched, hit, kicked and forced to write him 
death threats. She was forced to write them 
despite her heart telling her otherwise. She 
stored them in a drawer that she didn’t tell 
anyone about. I had found it, though. She was 
not receiving these threats; she was sending 
them. It was confusing to think that my own 
sister was performing this extravaganza 
underneath my nose. She also informed me how 
she was forced with a gun to kill Ollie 
Davis. The second scream was her. She felt so 
guilty, that she let out a scream. After 
listening to this story intently, I sat for 
what felt like a lifetime, pondering the 
puzzling scene in front of me. Should Violet 
be pardoned because she was threatened with a 
gun to kill him? But then she did murder 



24 

Ollie. Thoughts danced around my brain, but I 
had made my decision. My beloved sister was 
to go to prison along with Jacob Coll, the 
most dangerous criminal in America, and my 
poor Violet’s cruel boss.  

I still remember the horrified look on her 
face when I gave her the solemn news. She 
started to weep but the police had already 
arrived. 
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Chapter 9 
And that is my story. Since then, everything 
has been rather normal except for I have 
found a wife, despite my persistence to 
devote my brain and time to my mysteries. We 
are incredibly happy together. We have two 
children. One named Jude and the other named 
Carter. We are currently in Cornwall and own 
a little cottage not far from the coast. We 
have also got a German Shepherd named Toby. 
After a perfect breakfast of sausages cooked 
for thirty minutes at 170°F, and two eggs 
cooked for eight minutes at 100°F, we are 
going off to the glorious Cornish seaside. 
Just us. 
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When Johnathan Cross’s father dies 
in Afghanistan, he turns his 
brilliant mind to murder. After 
resolving his twentieth case, he 
decides to a break from the 
dangerous world of crime but when he 
finds himself involved in the most 
confusing riddle he has ever faced, 
he realizes that there is no escape 
from murder. 
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